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HONEY MUSTARD 
BBQ SAUCE 

 
Printed from COOKS.COM 
 
1 jumbo pkg. chicken parts, salted 
6 tbsp. butter 
2 cloves garlic, minced 
1 (8 oz.) jar Dijon mustard or spicy 
brown mustard 
1/2 c. apple cider vinegar 
1/3 c. honey 
1/2 tsp. Tabasco sauce 
 
Sprinkle chicken generously with salt. 
Let stand about 30 minutes while coals 
heat up. 

In saucepan cook butter and garlic for 5 
minutes over low heat, stirring fre-
quently. Stir in mustard, vinegar, honey 
and Tabasco sauce. 

Cook over low heat. Baste on chicken 
last 10 to 15 minutes of cooking time. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Russell Swenson 
 
Russell Swenson, 84, of 1300 13th St. 
NW, died Wednesday, May 6, 2009, at 
the Dennis and Donna Oldorf Hospice 
House of Mercy in Hiawatha after a 
long illness.  
 
Russell is survived by his wife, Bev-
erly; four children, Steve of Palo, Pat 
(Alan) Coindreau of Georgetown, 
Texas, Carl (Cathy) of Cedar Rapids 
and Jim (Heather) of Marion; 10 grand-
children. Shawna, Jon, Christine, 
Julianne, Lisa, Chad, Corey, Nic, Matt 
and Miya; 11 great-grandchildren; and 
two brothers, Robert (Vi) of Denver 
and Norman “Pat” (Helen) of Louisi-
ana, Mo. 
 
Russell was born in Sandwich, Ill., on 
Oct. 4, 1924, son of Robert and Caro-
line Norman Swenson. He served in the 
Navy during World War II and gradu-

ated from Iowa State University and 
University of Wisconsin in Madison, 
Wis. Russell married Beverly Beach on 
Oct. 8, 1949, in Ames. He worked for 
ISU as an area extension director, retir-
ing in 1985. Russell was a member of 
St. Paul’s United Methodist Church. 
 
Russell volunteered his time for many 
community organizations, including his 
church, United Way, and the Nature 
Center. He traveled overseas for Vol-
unteer Overseas Cooperating Agency. 
Russell was a beekeeper and taught 
beekeeping classes at Indian Creek Na-
ture Center. He served as past president 
of the Iowa Honey Producers Associa-
tion. He enjoyed working in his garden 
and was a Master Gardener. Russell 
loved fishing and making cookies and 
candy. 

____ 

Russ was a wonderful husband, father, 
beekeeper, and friend. 

He took the initiative in getting things 
done. He volunteered his time at so 
many things. 

We personally learned from him, bee-
keeping skills. 

Truly a loss. 

Matt & Patty Stewart 

                               Dates To Bee Remembered 
6/13/2009 Summer Field Day at Spring Valley Honey Farm in Perry, IA 
8/13-23/2009 The Iowa State Fair, Des Moines, IA 
10/30&31/2009  Annual Meeting in Marshalltown, IA 

For Sale: We have a good stock of 
nice light colored honey for anyone 
who is running short prior to the new 
crop--buckets or barrels. 
 
Contact Phil Ebert at 641-527-2639 or 
e-mail ehoney37@netins.net 



 

 

Dear Honey Producers, 
I hope everyone has had a successful 
time installing packages, splitting colo-
nies, re-queening hives or obtaining 
nucs for the busy summer season.  Re-
member as you place colonies in their 
designated yards to register their loca-
tion.  If you need help, contact Andy 
Joseph, the Iowa State Apiarist at (515) 
326-5765.  The numbers of registered 
colonies, producers and bees are up this 
year.  You may register locations at any 
time if you need to relocate hives.  The 
locations being updated will be in-
cluded in the registry site for chemical 
applicators.  As they access the site, 
they will notice the additional listings 
and will have them for reference when 
applying insecticides.  We can only 
accomplish great things for the bee-
keeping industry when we all work to-
gether to improve situations.  This is a 
step forward for all beekeepers. 
 
Consider talking to the local chemical 
applicators in your area to work with 
them this summer.  The more commu-
nication between applicators and bee-
keepers, the better the situation is going 
to turn out.  Just have a friendly con-
versation, answer any questions about 
bees or beekeeping and remember not 
all people know the issues facing bee-
keepers or even the facts about how 
honey bees collect nectar and pollen.  
Try some old fashioned conversation 
and go with an open mind.  Express an 
interest in working together.  Who 
knows, maybe something good will 
come out of the situation.  
 
Don’t forget to get honey supers on 
colonies to allow the honey bees more 
room to work.  The orchard bloom in 
our area was beautiful and plentiful.  
There was concern with the huge crop 
last year that there might not be as 
many apples this year.  We certainly 
hope that the crop continues to develop 
and we will be blessed with another 
great fruit crop in the state of Iowa.  
Honey bees are definitely bringing in 
nectar and pollen around here. 
 

The Iowa State Fair is quickly ap-
proaching.  The premium books for 
apiary entries are available on-line at 
iowastatefair.org.  If you are thinking 
about entering items at the state fair or 
are just curious about the prospects of 
doing so, please attend the IHPA field 
day being held on June 13th at Connie 
and Curt Bronnenberg’s Spring Valley 
Honey Farms near Perry.  For further 
information contact Pat Ennis or look 
at the article in the BUZZ.  It is much 
more impressive to the public if our 
shelves and display areas are full for 
their viewing. 
 
Don’t forget to get bids turned in to 
supply honey and/or beeswax products 
for the sales booth.  Please send your 
bids to John Johnson by June 30th.  Lo-
cate the bid sheet included in this 
BUZZ issue. 
 
We also need workers to continue our 
great success at the Iowa State Fair in 
the IHPA sales booth.  Please consider 
working.  We need approximately 20 
people per day for the eleven days, Au-
gust 13-23.  Let me know if you could 
work.  The IHPA makes most of the 
operating money for the many pro-
grams conducted throughout the year at 
the Iowa State Fair.  I will send you 
tickets to get into the fair for working.  
Come join us for a honey of a time. 
 
The IHPA is expanding the educational 
talks given in the Knapp Animal Learn-
ing Center during the state fair.  There 
will be two talks given daily during the 
entire state fair.  If you would like to 
help with these, let me know.  They 
will be given at 2 p.m. and again at 6 
p.m.  Last year Andy Joseph, Phil Ebert 
and Pat Ennis prepared a power point 
presentation that was used by all mem-
bers giving the talk.  This will be done 
again this year to make sure that all of 
the presentations are alike.  We will 
coordinate the volunteers and tickets 
will be provided to you. 
 
Congratulations to all the graduates this 
spring.  Our daughter-in-law, Abbie, 

graduated from college on May 8th.  
One of our nieces, Janessa, graduated 
from CAM High School on May 17th.   
I know at least one of the past youth 
program participants served honey lem-
onade at his graduation party.  Best 
wishes in your future endeavors. 
 
Remember the June events of Flag 
Day, Father’s Day, and summer offi-
cially begins.  We have several June 
birthdays in the family.  We will get to 
attend our annual event at the Lincoln 
horse races to celebrate my Father’s 
birthday.  Son, Mitch, will celebrate his 
birthday in Iraq again this year.  
 
Bee cheerful! Bee happy! Enjoy the 
warm nectar producing weather to 
come. 
 
Sincerely, 
Donna Brahms, IHPA President 

 

 

 

 

GRANDMA'S HONEY 
COOKIES 

Printed from COOKS.COM 
 
1 c. honey 
1 c. sugar 
1 c. shortening 
2 eggs 
1 tsp. vanilla 
1/2 c. hot water 
2 scant tsp. soda 
Enough flour to make stiff dough 
Raisins or chocolate chips 
 

Mix ingredients as listed. Put enough 
flour in to make stiff dough. This rec-
ipe can either be rolled or dropped. If 
you use it for drop cookie, use less 
flour. Bake at 375 degrees for 7-8 min-
utes. Put on ungreased pan. 

Greetings from the President of the IHPA 
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 THE BEEYARD REPORT 
 
We have been to the brink and back 
again. I am always amazed at how fast 
things can change.  I made the first two 
rounds though the yards in the spring. I 
was encouraged. I thought we could 
split out to 600 or 700 colonies. As 
Alex and Adam began to work through 
the yards, they found a lot of European 
Foulbrood. This attacks the larva in the 
coiled stage, causing it it turn yellow. 
The brood was really spotty. The colo-
nies were going downhill. They yielded 
very few splits. It looked like it was 
going to be a struggle to get to 400 
colonies. No drugs went out the win-
dow at this point. We had to treat. 
Chalkbrood is what we normally see in 
the spring. This year, we have 
hardly seen it at all.  
 
Tylan treatments cleaned up 
our bees in a couple of 
weeks. They started working 
dandelions and wild mustard. 
Population literally exploded. 
We are going to wind up 
somewhere between 600 and 
700 colonies--just not in the 
sequence I imagined. The 
previous fall we had dis-
cussed the possibility that we 
might need to treat in the spring. We 
were seeing too much American Foul-
brood. As I made the early rounds, I 
thought the bees looked too good to 
have a problem and I didn't want to use 
Tylan. Lack of a treatment caused us to 
lose a couple of valuable weeks. The 
recovery by the bees has been miracu-
lous. No drugs is still the goal. To this 
end, I have started a massive comb cull-
ing project. I have 35 boxes full of 
combs that I have rejected. Some of 
them still look good but I recognize 
some of the frames. I know they are 15 
to 20 years old. 
 
We have two yards of package bees. 
One is 2# the other 3#. I also had a 
dozen set out next to our steel building 
that were a mixture of 2# and 3#. Of the 
ones by the building, the 2# seemed to 
stand still while the 3# expanded 

quickly.  There was a lot of drifting 

to the colonies on the ends of the row 
for some reason. The drone congrega-
tion made this really obvious. There 
were lots of bees that drowned in the 
feeders, too. That's unusual for spring 
bees. I finally gave the laggards a frame 
of brood. 
Then, they got well in a hurry. After 
that, I began to wonder what was hap-
pening with the packages in the two bee 
yards. Those proved to be in excellent 
shape. 
  
Spring beekeeping involves a lot of 
long days--and nights. Adam and Alex 
left at 5:30 one morning to move bees 
out of the orchard in Montour. 
Then they went on to do other things. 
They rolled into the home place at 

10:00 that evening. The next day they 
didn't go out until 1:00 PM but they 
still got 9 hours in. Supper is almost 
always after 9:00 PM.  
 
We like to be done splitting by May 15. 
Sometimes we get a flow at the end of 
May. It's nice if we are ready to catch 
it. This year we won't be done until the 
end of the month. I hope we can get 
some of the parent colonies supered 
before then. One of our challenges as 
beekeepers is that we don't know when 
the flow is coming or if it is coming at 
all. A hive full of bees with nothing to 
do usually winds up hanging in a tree 
somewhere. 
 
I have missed meals on wheels this 
year. For those of you that are not regu-
lar readers, that's the food you buy at 
the convenience store to eat while driv-

ing to the next yard. It's probably a 
good thing. I can only stand so many 
donuts and pieces of pizza. 
 
We have sold quite a few queens. My 
postmaster has appreciated the busi-
ness. The Seed Company in Lynnville 
lost their grain dealers license. Several 
jobs were lost and it caused a big hit to 
the business at the Post Office. It was a 
big loss for a small town. There is lots 
of space available on Main Street. 
There is a new welding shop that 
opened up and they have been busy. I 
needed to get the Swinger in for modi-
fication. It took a long time to get in the 
door. 
 
There is a big bull snake that lives un-

der the concrete slab by the back 
door to my house. Lots of times I 
see his head sticking out of the 
crack in the concrete when I walk 
into the house. One night I walked 
into the kitchen and there it was in 
the middle of the floor. I know the 
snake is harmless but it scares me 
anyway. I don't like the way they 
feel either. 
I use a rag when I pick them up. 
 
Let's hope for a productive sum-
mer!!! 
 

Submitted by Phil Ebert 

Iowa Honey Queen 

Hello Beekeepers! 

I had my Junior Senior Prom on Friday, 
April 17. They had predicted rain all 
week, but it was a wonderful with a 
bright sunshine and the bluest sky 
ever!! 

Chores were done early because the 
goats do not like my long fingernails at 
milking time! I finished my fingernails 
and toes in time for us to eat Chinese 
for lunch. Then it was off to the hair 
appointment. that was a task because 
my hair is super thick. It took a hour 
and three people to get it on my head. 
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 What a Party! Now, were on the down 
hill run of picking up the flowers and 
getting my make up done. 

Austin came at 6pm and we were off to 
Grove Trucking for our ride. My chauf-
feurs were Justin Grove and his 4 year 
old Collin. 

We went in his Black Peterbilt, I got to 
ride shot gun, while Austin sat in the 
sleeper. of course, we had to take it on 
the loop a few times to show it off!! 

Our theme was "Bright Lights and City 
Nights," We had it at the Ida Grove 
Skate Palace. Our Junior Class did a 
great job decorating. After super we 
danced the Night away, 

At midnight, we went to a friends 
house to change our clothes. Then, we 
had to be back at the high school by 
12:30 for our after prom party. We had 
a hypnotist, games, lots of food and 
best of all lots of fun and memories!! 

I was home by 6am and yes, I had to do 
chores before I could go to bed, It was 
a great party and I am ready to do it all 
over again!! 

I bought a black bottle calf for my new 
4-H project. I named her "Cookie" be-
cause she has a white "cookie" on her 
forehead. The same weekend our 
friend, Adam, called and he had a an-
gus calf that was blind. So Mom named 
her "T-Bone. 

They are both doing well on their goat 
milk and love to get out of there pins 
and play. We have to be careful with T-
Bone so she don't run into anything and 
get hurt. 

On Friday, April 24, We had a 4-H 
lock-inn at the BC-IG Middle School. I 
gave a Bee workshop to 30 4-Her's and 
volunteers. They each go a twelve page 
booklet on information about bees  and 

their activities. I had a few volunteers 
to help us harvest the honey this sum-
mer. I was done at 7am, so I had to 
change clothes and help at the 4-H 
sheep and goat weigh-in from 8am un-
til noon it was a long night and even a 
longer morning!!! 

I was also asked to be one of the judges 
for the 4-H state project awards. My 
Group reviewed and interviewed 18 
possible candidates. It was a very inter-
esting process and I learned a 
lot.  And I hope to do it again next 
year, Congratulation to them all be-
cause they did an excellent job repre-
senting their clubs and counties. 

I spent the weekend in Omaha with 
friends and we went to the aksarben 
rodeo, I even got Guilherme Marchi to 
sign Collin Groves hat Guilerme is go-
ing for his third straight world bull rid-
ing title!! 

On Monday, May 11, it was time to 
move the bull to the pasture with the 
cows and  heifers. Everything was go-
ing well until the bull kicked at the 
middle gate and my pinky finger got in 
the way, and in a flash, I had no finger 
nail. It really hurt and mom said, 
"Good thing it didnt break it." Well 
guess what, I was still in pain the next 
day at Swan Lake. Mom had me stop at 
the doctors and after exrays we found it 
was broke. So, I'm still wearing my 
new "finger ring." It's better, but I will 
be glad when the six weeks are up, 
and I can take it off.  

On Tuesday, May 12, my mentor, 
Ceceila and I went to Carroll to Swan 
Lake. I gave a Bee workshop to the 
Carroll County school district children. 
I talked to 120 Kids and volunteers. 
Not only did they learn about bees, but 
they also learned about Green Earth 
Games, Soils, Dragonflies, Campfire 

Safety, Outdoor Recreation, Nature 
Walks and Wind energy. 

The first week in May, Cecelia and I 
were able to split 12 hives, We nuc 
boxes, We were concerned if they 
would rear the queens, Cecelia called 
Mom when I was in Wyoming and we 
had 100% success! Cecelia continued 
to monitor their progress while I was 
gone! 

On Wednesday, May 13, my family 
traveled to Decorah, Iowa for my 
brother Whitt's, graduation from John 
Deere Tech School in Calmar. My 
brothers came from Wyoming for the 
event. We stayed at a motel suite. Trust 
me, there was a whole lot of snoring 
going on! Ha! 

The fun didn't stop there. Whitt and I 
went  back to Wyoming with them and 
won't be returning until June 1st! 

Next month I will be presenting a Bee 
workshop at the Galva-Holstein Grade 
School for there summer program. I 
plan to attend the Summer Field Day 
on Saturday, June 13. I also will be go-
ing to my church Camp Cayoca, for a 
week at Manson. Lastly I will be at-
tending 4-H Conference in Ames, Iowa 
for 3 days the end of June!!  

I hope all Mother's out there had a 
wonderful day and made many memo-
ries!! 
  
  
 2009 Iowa Honey Queen  
 Shiliah Spaulding 
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 Beekeeper of the Month 
We had bees in the backyard from the 
time I was born in 1980, so beekeeping 
has been a lifelong association.  During 
our time in Fairfield, we only had a 
couple of bee yards, and we sold all of 
the honey out of the house.  I took the 
bees for granted at that age—I think 
that using the smoker and cranking the 
four-frame extractor were the main 
highlights for me.  I never would have 
guessed that I would one day defend a 
Ph.D. on the history of beekeeping. 
 
I got more serious about the bees in 
1994.  We had moved to Lynnville sev-
eral years earlier, and we kept bees in a 
few more locations than we had in the 
past.  My dad asked if I wanted to take 
responsibility for one yard that year.  I 
think there were about twenty hives 
back in that pasture.  It didn’t matter 
that I was not old enough to drive since 
it was just a quarter mile behind the 
house.  I decided it sounded like an 
interesting experience and agreed to do 
it for a fifty percent share on the honey.  
The honey was a little slow filling the 
boxes that year, but I eventually had a 
crop and looked forward to the next 
honey season.  Next year I was driving 
around to all the bees—still a year short 
of my license but too interested in the 
bees to worry about getting pulled over. 
 
Everything exploded after that.  We 
soon had hundreds of colonies and Dad 
started delivering honey to more stores.  

When the honey house went up in 
1996, bottling moved out of the base-
ment and extracting moved out of the 
garage.  My younger brother Anthony 
became bottler and extractor extraordi-
naire in short order. 
 
The most memorable challenge popped 
up in 1999.  I came home from my first 
year at Iowa State and discovered a 
widespread outbreak of American foul-
brood.  I had read enough on bee dis-
eases to suspect the symptoms of gooey 
larvae and hard scales.  One of the in-

spectors confirmed our 
situation.  We had to melt a 
lot of combs and use a regu-
lar regimen of terramycin, 
but I got it cleaned up just 
in time for the honey flow.  
That episode still haunts 
me.  A frame-by-frame in-
vestigation of every cell in 
each hive is pretty daunting.  
Problems with European 
foulbrood earlier this year 
(2009) brought back some 
unpleasant memories. 
 
Still, it has been a lot of fun 
for the most part.  I long 
ago started to appreciate the 

extremes of summer heat and humidity 
in Iowa.  Anything that helps the bees 
puts me in a better mood.  Keeping a 
larger number of hives means a lot of 
work.  We have over six hundred colo-
nies this year, but it’s very satisfying to 
reflect on how we’ve transformed a 
longtime hobby into a more substantial 
family business.  My brothers Anthony 
and Eric have gone on to other pursuits 
in recent years, but three of us are still 
here trying to keep the bees alive and 
make some honey.  Between Phil, 
Alex, and myself, hopefully we can 
keep things rolling as more honey sea-
sons approach.  If you want to keep 
track of our adventures, I periodically 
share our excitement at 
http://eberthoney.com/honeybeeblog. 
 
 
Adam Ebert 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Adam carefully grafts the larva into the queen 
cups. They are quite small being less than 24 
hrs. old in the larva stage. 
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Adam Ebert holds a frame of queen cells that have just been started. His 
queen bee project has added another aspect to the honey business and pro-
vides stock for requeening the occasional hive in the fall. At times he has 
about 100 nucs setup as temporary housing for his queens. 
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